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MINISTERôS MESSAGE 
 
What is Church? 
 
As we enter a new era with the departure of Anthony Faulkner (long may his elbow 
bend) and the arrival of Sarah Ridgewell, it feels to me as though the Church is on 
the cusp of a potentially significant change. One of two things can happen going 
forward: we can force Sarah to do things as they have óalwaysô been done, or we 
can listen to her and learn, as much as we may seek to guide and teach her.  
 
I am constantly struck by how much church (our habits and the means of expression 
of our worship) has changed, even in living memory. Barbara Plummer saw an awful 
lot of change in her 102 years, but she certainly didnôt hearken back to things as 
they were. When I asked her one day if she wanted to go back to when church took 
place 3 times every Sunday, I got a snort and a look from under her eyebrows. 
óCertainly not!ô she said.  
 
I heard a good one-liner from the Edinburgh Fringe Comedy Festival: óI donôt like the 
new Ã1 coin, but then again, I donôt like any change.ô Thereôs no point in trying to 
pretend that change of any form is a comfortable process. It simply isnôt. Change 
involves disruption, followed by a period of adjustment, before there is any form of 
acceptance. But it is frankly amazing what we can grow to accept. It is only the 
strangest of folk who would opt to go backwards in terms of health-care, motoring, 
travel, communication, or almost any other leap of progress the world has gone 
through. We may not like everything about it, but when we want to talk to our family, 
we are grateful that we donôt have to ring the neighbourhood phone-box and wait 
while some chap runs off to see if theyôre home.  
 
So it should be for us in church. Itôs not a case of óout with the old and in with the 
newô, because that denies the learning and positive change that has taken place in 
the past. It is a case of looking beyond the immediate pain and sense of loss that 
goes with change, to the benefits that change may bring. My prayer and fervent 
hope is that, together with Sarah, we might explore the amazing potential there is in 
our little community. All this to the glory of God, so that we might prove to be faithful 
in exploring the breadth of Godôs presence in what lies ahead.  
 
We owe Anthony a sincere expression of gratitude for all he has done and for who 
he has been. Heôs certainly been a positive influence on our community. Long may 
he continue to find Godôs presence and leading in his life.  
 
We welcome Sarah to our church. We hope that, together with her, we may discover 
new potential and fresh growth.  
 
Shalom, 
Duncan  



 

 

 

SUNDAY MORNING COFFEE 
Serving tea and coffee after the morning service is an important aspect of our 
church community life.   Obviously it is very social and the donations are a useful 
contribution to church funds.  It would be good if the pool of those who serve it could 
be widened. If you havenôt done it before here is a Beginnersô Guide ï do it once, 

then itôs easy. 
 
You need to 
# sign up on the list by the serving hatch for a 
convenient date, have a look round the kitchen and see 
where everything is. 
# on the day, bring enough milk (say 4 pints) and 
enough biscuits (maybe 4 packets). Tea bags, coffee and 
sugar are always available in the kitchen.   There should be 
emergency milk and biscuits in the office as well ï ask a 

steward if necessary.  You can reimburse yourself from the donations. 
# come early enough -10 ish - to get out the mugs etc. 
# Junior Church staff make separate provision for the children, but there should 
be squash in the corner cupboard in the kitchen if you need it. 
# come away from the church service in the last hymn, to make the tea, push up 
the shutter etc.  Hot water comes from the Quooker which can be scary, so maybe 
have a practice one day. 
# do all the washing up and put everything away  
 
One person can manage but two is good as well, particularly with the clearing up 
Speak to Dorothy Kelly for any more information ) 07947 816 143  

************************  
If you are on the rota to read the Lessons on a particular Sunday, you might 
consider whether you could do the coffee that week as well, but the two duties are 
not linked in any way!   
 
 
PRAYER HANDBOOK 
The Prayer Handbook is now available for you to take for 
your family. 

The Handbook is arranged as a monthly cycle. You can 
use the book as a focus for your daily prayer and start 
the cycle again at the beginning of each month, or just 
open it at any page. 

You could add your own notes in the margins to remind 
you of things you would like to pray for on particular 
days. 



 

 

HOW ACTION FOR CHILDREN WORKS 
 
When Methodist minister Thomas Bowman Stephenson saw 
 children living rough under the arches of Waterloo station 
in London, he decided he had to act. And his first action 
was to listen. 
He paid children the respect of hearing their stories, 
before working out the most practical way to help.  
A century and a half later, the spirit of our founder remains our 
inspiration. We take action on behalf of 301,000 children, young people, 
parents and carers across the UK. Our mission is to do whatôs right, do whatôs 
needed, and do what works for children. 

From before they are born until they are into their twenties, we help 
disadvantaged children across the UK.  

We help them through fostering or adoption ï and by intervening early to stop 
neglect and abuse. We make life better for children with disabilities. We influence 
policy and advocate for change. Our 7,000 staff and volunteers operate over 522 
services, improving the lives of 301,000 children, teenagers, parents and carers 
every year. We succeed by doing whatôs right, doing whatôs needed, and doing what 
works for children. 

Where your money goes 
We step in early to stop abuse and neglect, find loving foster and 
adoptive homes, support young carers, and help young people out 
of trouble and into education and employment. 
Our aim is to be there for every vulnerable child in the UK who 
needs us, but we cannot do this without your help. 
92p of every £1 we spend goes directly towards helping children 
and families, and ï with rising levels of poverty, abuse, and neglect 
ï itôs vital that this is the case. 
Of that 92p: 
44p turns children's and families lives around 
23p helps children with disabilities 
16p helps find loving homes 
8p supports young people to find training and employment 
1p supports changing policies to help children 

Action for Children is one of the charities we, as a church, 
support.  
We dedicate a Sunday to the charity and also sing carols in the 
Glades Shopping Centre, this year on 9th December. More 
details in due course. 
Thank you for your continued support 
 



 

 

CHISLEHURST DEBT ADVICE SERVICE 
 
The Chislehurst Debt Advice Service (CDAS) provides free and independent debt 
advice to individuals and families in the local area.  We assist clients in financial 
difficulty to understand their financial position and we advise them on the best way 
to deal with their difficulties, whether that is to negotiate with their creditors on their 
behalf to arrange a sustainable payment plan or to proceed with certain types of 
formal insolvency procedures.   
 
We have been running for eight years now and we estimate that we have assisted 
around 100 clients in that time.  We are funded by Churches Together in Chislehurst 
and Bickley and we would like to thank you for your support via the annual 
subscription that Chislehurst Methodist Church makes to Churches Together.  
CDAS is affiliated with Community Money Advice (CMA), a national UK Christian 
charity focussed on debt and financial matters.  They provide us with software and 
specialist support if we need it. 
 
CDAS is run by five volunteers, one from St. Nicholas, Chislehurst and four from 
Christchurch Chislehurst (one is not pictured below!). CDAS largely obtains its new 
client referrals from Bromley Borough Food Bank, Christians Against Poverty 

national phone line, Bromley Welcare, 
Keniston Housing Association and from the 
Christchurch website (via google searches).  
Our most consistent source of new referrals 
is the Food Bank and we have an excellent 
relationship with them.  We meet clients at 
local churches or at Bromley United 
Reformed Church, who kindly provide their 
meeting rooms free of charge to us.  We can 
meet clients during the day or in the 
evening.  
 

Success can be quite difficult to define in debt advice.  Sometimes we see clients 
only once and but we also have a large number of existing clients some of whom we 
have been assisting for a number of years.  We have not seen any cases of reckless 
spending on credit cards, the main reason people contact us is because of family 
breakdown, where incomes are split but costs of living are not split in the same way, 
or long term mental or physical illness, preventing or restricting ability to work.   
However, it can be very difficult for people in financial difficulty to accept that they 
need assistance.  There have been many many occasion where we have met clients 
and it is the first time they have discussed their problems with anyone, including 
their own family.  So for us, someone taking that first step to getting help is 
success.  
 
The last 12 months has been a busy time for CDAS, with the last three months in 
particular seeing a significant increase in referrals. We have been averaging three 



 

 

new contacts per week over the last three months.  Last year it was around one per 
week. This has created some logistical issues and means we cannot help everyone 
who wants our help. Our concern is that we are receiving so many referrals, we are 
struggling to keep up and we could certainly help more people.  Therefore, we would 
encourage anyone who is interested in helping us in any way, including becoming a 
trained advisor, to contact us on 020 8467 6715 or 
chislehurstdebtadviceservice@gmail.com.  We would be happy to explain how we 
work and understand what help you can give.  
 
Finally, If you are reading this and you are in financial difficulty, or you know 
someone who is, please contact us using the details above or contact another free 
debt advice provider.   Our service is completely confidential.  Again, thank you for 
your continuing support.  
 
Matt Thomas 
 
 
 

mailto:chislehurstdebtadviceservice@gmail.com


 

 

WORMS, GERMANY 
Situated near the west bank of the Rhine, we visited Worms on our way on a 

Rhine Cruise in May this year. With a population of 82,000 it is a small town and 
easy to walk round the centre. 

The Cathedral is the largest building in Worms and very impressive. Stained 
glass windows there show Luther meeting Charles V in Worms. The Cathedral is still 
Catholic. Other churches in Worms cover the full spectrum of Protestantism with the 
Lutheran Trinity Church, badly bombed in the war, now with a restored exterior and 
beautiful modern interior and still a spiritual place. 

Our morning walk took us to the Jewish 
cemetery, & unlike the crowded Jewish cemeteries in 
Prague, for example, it is spacious with trees and tomb 
stones well-spaced out in the rolling grass. It is the 
oldest Jewish cemetery in Europe, dating from 1059. 
Surprisingly it was protected by the local churches and 
was not vandalised, very different to what occurred 
elsewhere under the Third Reich. 

Historians think of events in Worms as an 
important stage in the development of Protestantism. 
Martin Luther put up his 95 these on the door of the church in Wittenberg in 1517. 
The Theses raised objections to the sale of Indulgences. The sale of these was 
supposed to save Christians from time in Purgatory. The money was to be used for 
the rebuilding of St. Peterôs in Rome. Since Luther refused to withdraw what he had 
written, and continued to write, the Pope excommunicated him. Charles V, the 

recently chosen Holy Roman Emperor, ruled over 
the princely states in Germany, which then 
consisted of a multitude of princely states, most of 
these very small. Luther was summoned to face 
Charles V at the Imperial Diet in 1521 in Worms. 
The site of this close to the present Bishopôs Palace 
in Worms is marked by a circular structure on 
pillars in a garden. 

 
 Luther decided not to compromise. He would not go against the teaching 

in the Bible and would not recant, because óto go against oneôs conscience was 
neither right nor safe.ô  He was influenced by the teaching of Paul in his óLetter to the 
Romansô. This advocated that óFaith and not works is the way to salvation.ò Luther 
was allowed to leave Worms after the confrontation, but there was a fear amongst 
those princes who supported him that he might be captured or even killed. On the 
return journey he was waylaid by some   troops of the Elector of Saxony, and taken 
to his castle in Wartburg, where he was protected for a year. Later he married a 
former nun and had a family.  Luther spent his time on translating the bible into 
German and writing a hymnal. With others he formed a new church, now known as 
the Lutheran church. Lutherans still sing many hymns in their services. 



 

 

Close to where Luther met Charles V is a large stone memorial to Luther and 
his many followers and protectors. A copy of a photograph of Luther at the pinnacle 
of this is included with this article.                                                                   

Alice & John Sennett 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
COFFEE MORNING for MACMILLAN CANCER SUPPORT 
You can be part of this national event once again 
on the last Friday of September: Friday 28th 
September in the Church from 10.30 a.m. until 
noon.  The purpose is for people to enjoy 
coffee/tea with cake in pleasant surroundings and 
to raise money for this excellent cause ï everyone 
knows someone affected by cancer.  There is no 
entrance fee and no fixed prices for refreshments, 
just your donations.  We will need lots of lovely cake and biscuits to enjoy with the 
coffee ï bought or home-made are equally welcome.  Can you bring some please?  
There will be sales tables with greetings cards, preserves, books, some craft items 
etc. Perhaps you have small craft items available that might be suitable for a sales 
table. Please let me have any suitable pieces by Sunday 23rd September. 

 
All of this needs people to make it work ï can you help on 
the day, behind a table, clearing up etc?  And it needs 
people to come of course.  There will be many similar 
events in the area but you and your friends will come to this 
one, wonôt you?   Publicity and invitation cards will be 
available in September and further information in the 
weekly notices, or from me anytime. Gillian Beecher 
Bryant (020 8467 6906) 



 

 

TALES FROM AN ADMINISTRATOR ï A JOURNEY OF FAITH 
 
As I leave, it is probably time to tell how I ended up here in the first place, 8 years 
ago. It seems like yesterday. I took early retirement from a career in export finance 
and insurance in December 2009 and had no concrete plans for the future. A job of 
some sort, otherwise Jane (my wife) might start changing the locks!  
It is easy really and happened in three stages. Many of you have heard the story of 
my Faith Journey. Having heard it, I defy anyone to say the Holy Spirit isnôt here to 
guide us. 
 
I come from a Quaker family but did not attend any church. I had faith but no 
leanings to a church. So, time for the first of the three stages on my faith journey so 
far. 
 
As explained, I didnôt attend a church. I had moved to south east London after many 
years in a north east Essex village. I was on holiday in Skiathos, a Greek island and 
one day found me walking up a long hill. After about 45 minutes I came across a 
chapel by the road side. It was a very small Greek orthodox chapel attached to a 
monastery. Inside, the heat of the day was transformed into a quiet stillness and 
calm. The chapel was smaller than the Wesley Room and had very dark wood 
panelling with a few icons. I sat down and felt an inner calm never before 
experienced. I am not going to say that ñI found Godò but there was something there 
that guided me. 
 
Fast forward a few months and I had been attending services at Christ Church, an 
Anglican church on the top of Shooters Hill. They seemed a nice bunch of folks but I 
wasnôt sure if it was for me. 
 
I decided to give it one more try and walked up the church path one Sunday 
morning. On the door was a notice inviting all new-comers to the church to a 
welcome afternoon at the Vicarage that day. I attended the welcome afternoon and 
struck up many a conversation and was almost the last to leave; knowing that I had 
received guidance that day which set me on my way. But for that afternoon, I 
wonder if I would be attending church now?  I know this is the second real pointer to 
me. I have since found out that that afternoon was the first time the church had held 
such an event ï and they have not held one since!!  
 
By now I should have been getting the hint. 
 
Suffice to say that I attended Christ Church for several years, even after moving to 
Chislehurst. I was a member of the Church Council and served on both the Finance 
and the Fabric (Property) Committees. For various reasons, I eventually left Christ 
Church and started attending St. Nicholas Church here in Chislehurst; where Jane 
and I were married six years ago. 
 



 

 

However, going back in time to 2010, I was still not sure what I wanted to do having 
taken early retirement but had decided that any business card I might have would 
not have ñDirectorò or ñSenior [Something]ò on it. I felt a job ñin the communityò ï 
however you define that ï was what I wanted. 
 
One day, when leaving Christ Church I was given a copy of the Diocese newspaper. 
Included in this was an advert for a Church Administrator in Dulwich. This seemed 
interesting and I visited the church and found the current administrator had held a 
similar job to me, before taking early retirement. Dulwich seemed a long journey for 
a part-time job but the interest was awakened. 
 
This is where it gets scary; and I was about to get the third boot along my journey.  
I have a long relationship with that orange chapel in the High Street ï Sainsburyôs. 
Not being known for my patience I always use the self check-out tills. I can probably 
count on my fingers the number of times I have used the regular tills in the 13 years 
I have lived in Chislehurst. 
 
However, one summerôs day in 2010 I used a regular check out at a staffed till. Not                                        
only this, but the one by the notice board. For reasons unknown to me at the time, I 
spotted a job advert for the post of Church Administrator at Chislehurst Methodist 
Church. The card didnôt give much away and I rang the number on it. Revôd Barbara 
Calvert answered the phone and was surprised/shocked to hear that the advert was 
up. It was not supposed to be up for a couple of weeks!!  
 
So, a chance visit to a chapel. A welcome afternoon not held before or since. A visit 
to a regular till and a notice board with a notice that shouldnôt have been there. 
 
Given all this, I challenge any non-believer to say there is no God and that He 
doesnôt guide us all, if we can but see it.  
 
I think at that stage I realised there definitely was a greater power and that He was 
certainly shoving me in the direction of 8 years of fun at Chislehurst Methodist 
Church. However, all good things must come to an end and the time has come to 
move on and see what He has next in store for me. 
 
Thanks for having me. God bless you all 
Anthony 



 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
REMEMBRANCE DAY POPPIES ï 2018  
As the Centenary of the Armistice in November approaches, just a reminder that if 
you have Remembrance Poppies of any sorts at home that you are reluctant to 
dispose of but donôt want or need to keep, you could let me have them any time up 
to the end of October and we may be able to put together some sort of collage to 
mark the event.            Gillian Beecher Bryant (020 8467 6906) 



 

 

 

 

 

 

Autumn Programme 2018 
The Wesley Room at Chislehurst Methodist Church at 2.15 pm 

 

September 3
rd

  Service with Rev Duncan MacBean 

10
th

  Focus Lunch starting at 12.45pm * 

17
th

  Joanna Friel óHistory of Lubbock Roadô 

24
th

  Harvest time music with Val 

October 1
st
 Service with Rev Duncan MacBean 

8
th

  Focus Lunch starting at 12.45pm * 

15
th

  Deacon Maureen Spinks óLife in musicô     

22
nd

  Rev Duncan MacBean   

29
th

  Peter Herriot óChange for better or worseô? 

November 5
th

  Service with Deacon Maureen Spinks 

12
th

  Focus Lunch Starting 12.45 pm* 

19
th

  Interests and Hobbies to share                              

26
th

  Christmas carols and hand bells with Val                                                                    

December 3
rd

  Carols and Christmas trees /Maureen Spinks 

10
th

  Christmas lunch starting at 12.45pm *      

17
th

  Mince pies and fun at Woodbury 

 

All welcome to join us and make new friends. 

*Lunches are pre bookable at a cost of £8.00 per person 

For more information contact 

Rosemary Hughes: 07791603668 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

CHISLEHURST MONDAY 

FOCUS 



 

 

JUNIOR CHURCH THEN AND NOW 
 
I recently had cause to look up some information in the Junior Church archives.  
This is a rather grandiose name for a small, old, brown suitcase labelled ñJunior 
Church - Historyò.  It contains four hard-backed exercise books in which are written 
the minutes of Sunday School meetings from November 1942 to October 1988.  
They all provided fascinating reading for me, covering a period from a few weeks 
before I was born to a time when my own children were benefitting from the work 
done in our Sunday School although I was not then involved. Of course the minutes 
in these books were hand written with pen and ink, for the most part in beautiful 
script and clearly legible.  The attendees at the meetings were referred to as ñthe 
Messrs A and B and Mesdames C and D - rather more formal than the Christian 
names used in current computer produced minutes. So much changed in the world 
during that period and it was interesting to compare Junior Church then and now. 
 
To begin with, Sunday School took place on Sunday afternoons. The number of 
children attending was much greater than now, with a high point in 1956 when there 
were 250 names on the register.  It must have been very difficult to accommodate 
everyone bearing in mind that there was no hall or Epworth room.  Construction of 
the ñnewò hall and Epworth room was finished in 1966 and this brought about big 
changes. After much discussion it was decided to hold the Sunday School on 
Sunday mornings (losing in the process at least one teacher who wanted to be in 
the church for the whole service) and after more debate in 1970 the name was 
changed to the Junior Church. There were no Junior Church holidays until the 
1970s.  Classes were taught right through the summer and in half-term holidays. It 
was even recorded that there was discussion about whether Sunday School should 
be held on Christmas Day!   
 
 The Sunday School was divided into four separate groups, beginners, primary, 
juniors, and seniors and in the juniors the boys and the girls were taught separately. 
Now we have fewer groups and the idea of separating the boys and girls would 
seem very strange. Hymn singing was a very important part of the Sunday sessions 
and every department had a pianist. Nowadays singing isnôt a frequent activity for us 
and CDs provide any music we use. The large number of children necessitated 
more teachers than we have currently, but the turnover was very high.  Many 
minutes reported a resignation or a staff change and there were frequent appeals for 
more helpers which still ring true today. 
 
Reports from the Boys Brigade and the JMA were given at the Junior Church 
meetings. As now, Junior Church members were often involved in both 
organisations.   
 
Equipment was in short supply and was very different.  There were requests for 
illustrations of Bible stories to show to the children, for boards to write on, for Bibles 
and in 1949 for a film strip projector.  It was agreed that the latter was desirable but 
because of the expense it would need to be a circuit resource. How fortunate we are 



 

 

now with the wonders of Wi-Fi available ï and the new addition of a screen in the 
Wesley room which can be used to show films and to access material on-line.  
 
Every year there was a Sunday School Anniversary. This was a huge event 
involving all the children and minutes show that it was advertised by means of 
posters in shop windows in the village. In the early years a great deal of effort was 
expended in constructing a tiered platform at the front of the church to 
accommodate the children seated facing the congregation. It seems there was more 
enthusiasm for erecting this than for dismantling it and on one occasion a letter was 
sent from the Trusteesô meeting to the Sunday School complaining that the wooden 
boards used for the construction had not been put away.  There were debates about 
the hymns which the children would sing and the Bible passages to be read. There 
was no amplification in the church at the beginning of this period and it was often 
difficult to hear what the children said.   Our present system allows far more scope 
to be heard clearly and to perform dramas. We donôt hold an anniversary but we 
always have a special service when the Junior Church finishes in July and enjoy 
preparing a drama that everyone can take part in.  
 
For much of the early part of this period some of the children did an annual Scripture 
Exam.  This was organised nationally and indeed I remember doing the exams 
myself. They were quite tough and involved learning and studying a Bible passage.  
One of the teachers prepared the children for this and must have been effective 
because the results reported in the minutes were very good.  This would have 
involved a lot of commitment on the part of the teacher and the children.  
 
Of course there was always an outing!  In 1948 this was a trip to Broadstairs by rail 
with the Sunday School from Sidcup Methodist. The childrenôs fare was six shillings 
and sixpence haôpenny - about 33p.  Afternoon tea was provided for one shilling and 
sixpence ï 7½p.  The destination changed from year to year but Broadstairs seems 
to have been the favourite and the coach became the preferred method of transport.  
Eventually in 1968 the venue changed to Chislehurst Common where a picnic was 
held and everyone joined in games.  Not so different from recent times.  We made 
several trips to St Mildredôs Bay in Westgate in the noughties but then changed to 
Danson Park and for the last few years have celebrated in the recreation ground. 
 
The minutes record complaints about the lack of storage space, about the untidy 
state of the building and about the low temperatures in the upstairs room in the 
winter. This, of course, was all in the pre-Lynton era! 
 
So I read through many yearsô worth of minutes reporting the business behind the 
scenes at the Junior Church.  They told nothing of all the preparation individual 
teachers made to deliver the Christian message on Sundays but a lot about the 
effort that went into caring for all the children. The list of all the people involved over 
the years is a very long one ï literally scores and scores.  Some whose names 
appeared frequently are familiar to us all, John and Eileen Lidinson, Pam Giles, for 
example.  Others no longer with us stand out in my mind: Pauline Amsden, Aileen 



 

 

and Arthur Bryan, Charles Christopher, Marjorie Snashall (to whom the suitcase 
belonged) Olive Greenway, Adrienne Beale.  I have been influenced by all of these.  
The picture the Junior Church gave me when I retired carries the words. ñPlanting 
seeds of faithò. That is what all in the long line of teachers have tried to do right up to 
the present day.  On the back of the picture is written ñFor every lesson you have 
prepared the love of God has been shared.ò  As our church moves forward that is 
what we must all be about ï sharing Godôs love. 
 
Elaine Battarbee 
 

 



 

 
























